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5. :  Consider and take necessary action on a request Zoning File 14-22 – Prometheus Academy

for approval of a Special Permit for a home school education resource center to be located at 

1100 E. Campbell Road, southeast corner of Campbell Road and Glenville Drive.  The property 

is currently zoned I-M(1) Industrial.  Applicant:  Mike Hope, representing Lonestar 

Construction Services.  Staff:  Mohamed Bireima. 

 

ADJOURN 

 

 

 
Accommodation requests for persons with disabilities should be made at least 48 hours prior to 

the meeting by contacting Susan Mattison, ADA Coordinator, via phone at 972-744-0908, via 

email at ADACoordinator@cor.gov or by appointment at 1621 E. Lookout Drive, Richardson, 

Texas 75082. 

 

I hereby certify that the above agenda was posted on the bulletin board at City Hall on or before 

5:30 p.m., Friday, August 1, 2014. 

                 ______________________________ 

          Kathy Welp, Executive Secretary 
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# Name/Location Project Information Status 

PLAT/CONCEPT/DEVELOPMENT PLAN APPROVALS  

6 Brick Row Townhomes 
NE of Spring Valley Rd. 
& Floyd Branch Creek 

Site, Landscape and Building Elevation Plans: 
A request for approval of a site and landscape 
plan and building elevations for nineteen (19) 
townhome lots. The 3.94-acre site is located 
north of Spring Valley Road, east side of Floyd 
Branch Creek and is zoned PD Planned 
Development. Applicant: Scot Whitwer, CB Jeni 
Homes, representing L&B Realty Advisors. Staff: 
Israel Roberts. 

City Plan Commission 
July 1, 2014 
Approved 

City Council 
(Building Elevations) 

July 28, 2014 

7a CityLine Apartments 
1250 State St. 

Site Plan: Administrative approval of a site plan 
for the construction of a four (4) story, 233 unit 
multi-family building with 20,550 square feet of 
retail space. Staff: Israel Roberts. 

Staff 
July 23, 2014 

Approved per Bush 
Central Station PD Code 

Staff Memo & Plans 

7b CityLine Apartments 
1250 State St. 

Elevations: Administrative approval of the 
elevations for the construction of a four (4) story, 
233 unit multi-family building with 20,550 square 
feet of retail space. Staff: Israel Roberts. 

Staff 
July 31, 2014 

Approved per Bush 
Central Station PD Code 

Staff Memo & Plans 

8 Villas of Nantucket 
NE of Old Campbell Rd. 
& Nantucket Rd. 

Preliminary Plat: A request for approval of a 
Preliminary Plat of the Villas of Nantucket. The 
property is located at the northeast corner of Old 
Campbell Road and Nantucket Road and is 
zoned PD Planned Development. Applicant: 
Harry Purdom, representing HPGC Ventures. 
Staff: Israel Roberts. 

City Plan Commission 
August 5, 2014 

ADMINISTRATIVE APPROVALS  

9 Technology Business 
Campus 
3321 Essex Dr. 

Revised the site plan to reflect the installation of 
four (4) carports on the east side of the building. 
Staff: Mohamed Bireima. 

Staff 
July 3, 2014 
Approved 

Staff Memo & Plans 

10 Bank of Texas 
301-351 W. Campbell 
Rd. 

Revised the site and landscape plans to reflect a 
new overhead VAT pneumatic system enclosure 
that connects the existing building to the remote 
drive-through canopy. The new enclosure will be 
12 feet high and constructed of metal panel with 
medium bronze color to match existing brick. 
Staff: Mohamed Bireima. 

Staff 
July 9, 2014 

Approved  
Staff Memo & Plans 

 
 

http://cor.net/Modules/ShowDocument.aspx?documentid=10649
http://cor.net/Modules/ShowDocument.aspx?documentid=10589
http://cor.net/Modules/ShowDocument.aspx?documentid=10568
http://cor.net/Modules/ShowDocument.aspx?documentid=10567
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PUBLIC HEARINGS 
 

4. Replat – Galatyn Park North Addition (companion to Item 2): Consider and take necessary 

action on a request for approval of a replat of Lot 1A, Block B of Galatyn Park North as Lot 1B 

and Lots 2-5, Block B for the development of a retail shopping center and retail pad sites.  The 

17.6-acre site is located at the northeast corner of N. Plano Road and E. Renner Road. 

 

Mr. Shacklett stated the applicant was requesting to replat the property into five (5) lots to 

accommodate the development of a retail shopping center with three (3) buildings and three (3) 

additional pad sites.  He added that the replat complied with the City’s subdivision regulations. 

 

There were no questions for staff and Chairman Hand opened the public hearing. 

 

Mr. Matt Lucas, Kimley-Horn and Associates, representing KDC Development LLC, 12750 

Merritt Drive, Dallas, Texas said he did not have anything to add and was available for questions. 

 

Commissioner Ferrell noted that one of the proposed pad sites was a little further north than the 

other lots and asked if there was some reasoning behind the design. 

 

Mr. Lucas replied that based on the intended use for Lots 3 and 4, which should be restaurants, 

there would be a need for additional parking so Lot 2 was moved a little further north. 

 

No further questions were received in favor or opposed and Chairman Hand closed the public 

hearing. 

 

Motion: Vice Chair Bright made a motion to approve Item 4 as presented; second by 

Commissioner DePuy.   
 

Commissioner Linn stated he would be voting in favor of the motion, but wanted to 

note on the record his concerns with the layout and design of the replat. 
  

Motion approved 7-0. 

 

5. Zoning File 14-15 – Restaurant with Drive-thru:  Consider and take necessary action for 

approval of a Special Permit for a restaurant with drive-thru service to be located at 501 W. Belt 

Line Road, the southwest corner of Belt Line Road and US 75.  The property is currently zoned C-

M Commercial. 

 

Mr. Shacklett advised the applicant was proposing to redevelop a 15,000 square foot site at 501 W. 

Belt Line Road for an 800 square foot drive-thru and walk-up coffee shop with no interior seating 

or service areas and two points of access from the frontage road of US 75 and Belt Line Road.  He 

added that the building would be constructed primarily of brick with metal cladding utilized around 

the drive-thru and walk-up windows, and with decorative metal screens above the windows to 

provide screening of rooftop equipment. 
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Mr. Shacklett highlighted some of the staff’s concerns regarding the request and proposals from the 

applicant: 
 

 Existing driveways on the site do not conform to the City’s Driveway Design Guidelines 

with regard to location and spacing.  Applicant proposed to close the eastern most drive on 

Belt Line Road, however, they could not obtained a mutual access agreement from the 

adjacent property owner. 
 

 Existing driveway along US 75 frontage road is a shared driveway and does not meet the 

separation requirements from the intersection.  Conflicts currently exist at this driveway 

resulting from Belt Line Road traffic turning onto the southbound frontage road or vehicles 

making a U-turn under US 75 attempting to access the driveway across three lanes of 

traffic.  Although the applicant cannot close this drive because of the existing mutual access 

easement, the closure would be the safest option but would also require access to the 

subject site from the driveway to the south of the existing McDonald’s restaurant.  The 

applicant proposes to reduce the size of this drive from 60 feet to 32 feet, which is more in 

line with the normal right-in, right-out driveway. 
 

 The six-space stacking in the drive-thru and the limited parking spaces may not be 

sufficient to handle the anticipated customer traffic leaving the possibility of vehicles 

extending out onto Belt Line Road.   (Based on the applicant’s estimates of peak hour trips, 

approximately 160 trips would occur between 5:30 a.m. and 9:30 a.m. - 40 trips per hour.)  
 

 The dumpster site located on the Belt Line Road side of the site is not the optimal location, 

and would require the sanitation trucks to back across the drive-thru entrance in order to 

service the dumpster, but due to the small size of the lot and the required 40-foot front 

setback, the proposed location was the only logical place for the dumpster. 
 

 The proposed reduction in landscape buffers along Belt Line Road and US 75 frontage road 

would not comply with the City’s Landscaping Polices or the US 75 Amenities Planning 

Guidelines.  The applicant proposes to comply with the US 75 Amenities Planning 

Guidelines as it pertains to providing primary and secondary trees, shrubs, groundcover, 

and pedestrian easements. 
 

 Utility screening in the City’s Subdivision and Development Code requires ground 

mounted utilities to be screened with a masonry wall or a living screen that is as tall as the 

tallest piece of equipment.  The applicant proposes to utilize metal screens similar to the 

metal screens above the drive-thru and walk-up windows to screen ground mounted 

equipment (area is located between the proposed building/drive-thru lane and rear of  

adjacent convenience store). 

 

Mr. Shacklett concluded his presentation by reviewing the elevations of the proposed drive-thru 

restaurant and the special conditions.  He also noted that 15 letters in favor had been received and 

all stated they would be in support of the proposed redevelopment if it had indoor seating. 
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Chairman Hand asked if the parking for the 7-11 was included in the Heights Shopping Center 

tract. 

 

Mr. Shacklett replied the 7-11 and the McDonald’s are on the same lot and although there is 

parking on the north side of the 7-11, those spaces are not part of their property. 

 

Commissioner Springs asked if the dumpster between the 7-11 and McDonald’s could be used by 

the proposed drive-thru restaurant. 

 

Mr. Shacklett stated the applicant would have to speak with the adjacent property owner as well as 

requesting a variance to have an off-site dumpster.  He added that if a mutual access agreement 

could be reached with the property to the west, there might be an opportunity to move the dumpster 

to the west which would prevent the sanitation trucks from having to back across the drive-thru 

lane. 

 

Commissioner Linn asked what type of sign the applicant would be allowed to erect. 

 

Mr. Shacklett replied that it was his understanding the applicant would be allowed to erect a pylon, 

pole or monument sign.  However, the location of the sign was not part of the applicant’s request, 

but would be noted on the site plan and subject to approval from the City’s Community Services 

Department. 

 

Commissioner Ferrell asked for clarification on the parking requirements for restaurants with 

seating. 

 

Mr. Shacklett stated that restaurants with indoor seating must be parked at 1 parking space for 

every 100 square feet (1:100) and restaurants without seating (under 10,000 square feet), must be 

parked at 1:333.  He added that the applicant was providing 7 parking spaces whereas the site only 

required 3. 

 

Vice Chair Bright asked if outdoor seating would affect the parking requirements. 

 

Mr. Shacklett replied that it would not. 

 

Commissioner DePuy asked if staff knew the average size of a Starbucks.  She also wanted to 

know if the proposed site was half the size of the store on Campbell Road at US 75 how many 

spaces would be required.   

 

Mr. Shacklett said he did not know the average size, but the building at Campbell Road and US 75 

was approximately 4,700 square feet and was shared by two tenants.  In addition, if the proposed 

site was half the size of the Campbell Road building, 24 parking spaces would be required. 

 

With no further questions for staff, Chairman Hand opened the public hearing. 
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Mr. Jonathan Spencer, representing Starbucks, 5976 S. Bannock Street, Littleton, Colorado, stated 

that due to the small size of the site, and the multiple easements on the property, the location of the 

building, parking and drive-thru was very limited.  He added that the applicant and City staff had 

produced multiple iterations of the site plan to try and come up with a design that fit all the City 

and applicant’s requirements.   

 

Mr. Spencer explained that the proposed store would be geared toward drive-thru customers and 

would help alleviate some of the congestion at the Campbell Road store with the peak hours 

anticipated from 5:30 a.m. to 9:30 a.m.  He added that there would also be a walk-up window to 

allow contact with the community who want to walk to the site. 

 

Regarding the trash enclosure, Mr. Spencer acknowledged that the location of the enclosure was 

not what they usually designed, and they had explored a few other locations on the site, but taking 

into consideration the City codes and existing easements, the proposed location was the best site. 

 

Mr. Spencer stated they were asking for leniency regarding the setbacks, screening and meeting the 

US 75 Design Standards, but they would be connecting the sidewalks from each side of the 

property to provide a safer pedestrian right-of-way.   

 

In closing his presentation, Mr. Spencer pointed out that although the building did meet the City’s 

masonry requirement through the traditional use of brick, they were adding metal panels and 

screening to add a contemporary vibe to the design. 

 

Commissioner Maxwell stated that much of the concern about the design of site had to do with the 

driveway opening on Belt Line Road and asked the applicant to elaborate on his conversation with 

the adjacent property owner regarding a mutual access easement. 

 

Ms. Shannon del Valle, representing Starbucks Regional Office, 6211 N.W. Highway, Dallas, 

Texas, stated the landlord for their property had reached out to the adjacent property owner and 

they had not responded to the request for a mutual access easement.  She added that Starbucks was 

willing to work something out with that property owner to their mutual benefit. 

 

Commissioner Maxwell asked if the turn-over time for a drive-thru restaurant was faster than a 

typical Starbucks restaurant.  He also wanted to know if Starbucks ever used double drive-thru 

lanes and asked for clarification on the type of metal screens to be used. 

 

Ms. del Valle replied that the drive-thru restaurants are made for efficiency and speed so the 5 – 6 

vehicles stacking was the norm for this type of restaurant and they did not use double drive-thru 

lanes. 

 

Regarding the metal screens, Mr. Spencer said the metal panels would have metal screens (grid 

pattern) with solid metal bars surrounding it. 
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Commissioner DePuy asked for further clarification on the number of vehicle in a drive-thru for 

one of the larger restaurants.  She also wanted to know if there were other drive-thru only 

restaurants in the area and what was the stacking for those sites. 

 

Ms. del Valle stated in a Starbucks Café with drive-thru the normal stack is the same, 5 to 6 

vehicles.  She added that Starbucks has drive-thru only restaurants in Dallas, Frisco and Wylie, as 

well as in other areas of the country and although they may not all be the same size, the size of the 

proposed site seems to be the most efficient. 

 

Commissioner DePuy noted that comments had been made that the proposed site would alleviate 

traffic at some of the nearby Starbucks and wanted to know if the site was larger would Starbucks 

prefer to have a sit-down café. 

 

Ms. del Valle said she was hesitant to answer the question without doing some analysis.  She added 

that the strategy behind opening a drive-thru only was to transfer some of the sales from the 

Campbell Road store as opposed to possibly affecting the bottom line of both stores.  

 

Vice Chair Bright asked if the size of the lots and the stacking are the same at the other drive-thru 

only stores.  He also wanted to know if there was any outdoor seating at those sites. 

 

Ms. del Valle said the lots are approximately the same size, but there is no outdoor seating at any 

of the locations, only drive-thru and walk-up. 

 

Chairman Hand asked how many parking spaces were available at the store in Dallas.  He also 

wanted to know if the proposed site had the availability of outdoor seating how many additional 

parking spaces would be needed. 

 

Ms. del Valle said the operator of the Dallas site thought they would need 12-18 parking spaces to 

accommodate the outdoor trellis area. 

 

Commissioner Maxwell asked how many employees will be at the store at any given time. 

 

Ms. del Valle replied that there would 4 to 5 employees during peak hours and only 3 during non-

peak hours. 

 

Commissioner Linn asked if the applicant had contact the surrounding neighborhood associations. 

 

Ms. del Valle said they had many emails and letters, and an email conversation had been held with 

one of the presidents of an association, but they had not made an outreach to the associations. 

 

Chairman Hand stated that although the associations were pleased with the fact Starbucks was 

proposing to open a store in the neighborhood, he felt there was a lost opportunity to make the site 

a community destination by not having any type of seating (indoor or outdoor).   He also wanted to 

know if there was any type of City policies that were limiting the development of the site. 
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Ms. del Valle replied that in her experience, a corner parcel off an interstate is very valuable spot 

for a store, but a few things can get in the way – either price, access or size.  In the current situation 

Starbucks is faced with all three obstacles, but with the advent of the smaller drive-thru only stores 

they are able to take advantage of the smaller sites. 

 

Chairman Hand quoted from one of letters received that stated one of the things that sets Starbucks 

apart from other drive-thru restaurants is the atmosphere and a place where friends can meet.  He 

also wanted to know if the site was larger in size would it support a sit-down style restaurant. 

 

Ms. del Valle said that she was not sure and would have to research the question; however, it could 

come down to the impact another sit-down store would have on the Campbell Road store. 

 

Commissioner Linn asked if the 12 parking spaces at the Clara Street location were sufficient to 

handle the parking requirements. 

 

Ms. del Valle replied that there are 8 parking spaces because of the outdoor trellis sitting area, plus 

street parking is available. 

 

Commissioner Frederick stated she felt the community was interested in having a gathering spot 

and wondered if a small patio might be possible. 

 

Mr. Richard Dotson, President of Richardson Heights Neighborhood Association, 733 Nottingham, 

Richardson, Texas, thanked Starbucks for their interest in the community and noted that a majority 

of the homeowners in the association were in favor of a sit-down coffee shop in their area.    He 

added that the Association was not asking for a change in the proposed plan, but wanted Starbucks 

to be open to alternative sites that might better fit the community’s desire for a sit-down restaurant 

as well as having Starbucks maximize their investment. 

 

Mr. Andrew Laska, 502 Hyde Park, Richardson, Texas, stated he agreed with Mr. Dotson’s 

statements and noted that homeowners in Richardson Heights were not asking for the plans to 

change, or for the Commission to oppose the request, but they would like Starbucks to dig deeper 

and look at alternative locations in the area and possibly a zoning change from C-M Commercial to 

a PD so setbacks and other requirements could be amended to meet their needs. 

 

Mr. Laska concluded his comments by explaining he had surveyed other Starbucks in the state and 

found some with dine-in features on similar sized lots.  He also thought that comparing the 

proposed drive-thru only location with three other drive-thru only sites in the cities of Frisco, 

Wylie and Dallas was not comparing apples to apples because the locations were so dissimilar to 

the Richardson location. 

 

Mr. Jason Lemons, President of Cottonwood Heights Neighborhood Association, 1119 Wildwood, 

Richardson, Texas, said the Association was very excited to have Starbucks moving into the area 

and pointed out that one of the reasons for the company’s success was the fact they are a 

meeting/gathering place.  
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Mr. Lemons suggested an outdoor dining option would be nice, but the dumpster site should be 

moved because it would be too close to that area.  He also suggested that Starbucks could be a 

catalyst site for further redevelopment in the area. 

 

Mr. Marcos Fernandez, 616 Devonshire Drive, Richardson, Texas, stated he supported the 

proposed Starbucks and suggested it might be prudent to postpone the item to let design 

professionals review the site as well as exploring the possibility of a shared parking agreement for 

the employee’s cars. 

 

No other comments in favor or opposed were received and Chairman Hand asked the applicant for 

any rebuttal comments. 

 

Ms. del Valle thanked the Commission and the residents for their attention to their proposal and 

reiterated that although the site has many issues, one of the reasons behind the proposal for a drive-

thru only was an attempt to bring some relief to the Campbell Road store. 

 

Commissioner Linn asked how many versions the applicant went through before settling on the 

current design. 

 

Mr. Spencer said they had been through 10 to 12 versions with the proposed building.  He also 

outlined some of the challenges with the site including the overall lack of space, the shared mutual 

access with the McDonald’s restaurant, the required parking per City Code, all of which were too 

restrictive for a full sized café even with a zoning change to Planned Development. 

 

Ms. del Valle added that based on the access points for the site, the only place for the drive-thru 

was the southwest corner of the property.   

 

Vice Chair Bright wanted to know if the applicant would be willing to redesign the plan adding 

outdoor seating. 

 

Ms. del Valle replied that her concerns about adding an outside seating area would be the location 

next to the dumpster as well as the noise from US 75.   

 

Commissioner Ferrell asked if the access off Belt Line Road was eliminated, and the mutual access 

agreement with the adjoining property could not be obtained, would the site be able to go forward 

with access from only the frontage road of US 75. 

 

Mr. Shacklett replied that if the Belt Line Road access was removed and there was no access 

through the adjoining property, it would adversely affect the fire lane and the City would not 

approve those types of development plans. 

 

Commissioner Frederick said she thought outdoor seating was a viable option for the proposed 

location citing the Campbell Road store as a location with outdoor seating on a corner adjacent to 

US 75. 

 



DRAFT
Richardson City Plan Commission Minutes 

July 15, 2014 

 

 

 Ds:CPC/2014/2014-07-15 Minutes.doc  9 
 

 

Commissioner Maxwell asked if the applicant would oppose closing the Belt Line Road entrance if 

they were able to come to an access easement agreement with the adjoining property owner. 
 

Ms. del Valle replied that they would not be opposed to closing that point of access. 
 

Chairman Hand asked if loosening the parking requirement would give the applicant a better 

chance at growing the proposed store. 

 

Ms. del Valle said the requested parking spaces was based on the operational model for the store, 

but for a dine-in café a minimum of 19-21 parking spaces would be needed 

 

Mr. Spencer added that the circulation of traffic in relation to the building and drive-thru window 

needed to be kept in mind and any other configuration than the one proposed would limit the 

stacking of vehicles in the drive-thru lane, or cause a problem for pedestrians who would have to 

walk through traffic to get to the building. 

 

Commissioner DePuy asked with all the issues the site has, would the applicant be open to looking 

at other sites in the area. 

 

Ms. del Valle replied that Starbucks has looked up and down US 75, including the closed restaurant 

next door to the proposed site, but felt the current site was the most affordable and the best possible 

option for accommodating morning commuter traffic. 

 

Commissioner Linn said he welcomed the redevelopment and thought the project could be a 

catalyst for the whole area, but felt the reservations based on the fact that Starbucks was focusing 

on commuter customers as opposed to local customers. 
 

With no other comments in favor or opposed, Chairman Hand closed the public hearing. 
 

Commissioner Maxwell asked if there was anything the City could do to help negotiate a mutual 

access easement between Starbucks and the adjoining property owner.   

 

Mr. Shacklett replied a mutual access agreement was not something the City usually gets involved 

in because it pertained to two private property owners. 

 

Commissioner Maxwell expressed concerns that under the current proposal the vehicles in the 

drive-thru lane could back up onto Belt Line Road and U-turn traffic from under US 75 would cut 

across the lanes of traffic to get to the entrance off the frontage road; both of which are similar to 

the problems at the Campbell Road store.  In addition, he felt a drive-thru only store was not in 

keeping with the redevelopment synergy taking place in the area. 

 

Vice Chair Bright said he had some concerns about vehicles stacking back onto Belt Line Road and 

hoped the mutual access easement could be obtained.  He added that he could support the proposed 

zoning request if outdoor seating was a part of the request and asked Mr. Linn to clarify an earlier 

statement he made regarding the closing of the Belt Line Road access. 
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Commissioner Linn replied that closing the entry on Belt Line Road may not make that much of a 

different and cited the Campbell Road location as an example of traffic that enters through the 

adjoining property and still backs up on Campbell Road. 

 

Commissioner Springs said he was not sure adding an outdoor sitting space would be acceptable 

because of the close proximity of the dumpster and the noise from US 75, but thanked the applicant 

for doing a good job trying to get a much desired store to fit onto a small lot.  He also expressed 

concerns over traffic, access and safety issues especially with the McDonald’s restaurant right next 

door. 

 

Mr. Springs asked if the City’s Traffic Department had reviewed the proposal and expressed their 

concerns over traffic issues. 

 

Commissioner Frederick asked if the Belt Line Road access point was configured as an exit only 

(right turn) could that alleviate some of the concerns of traffic backing out onto Belt Line Road.   

 

Mr. Shacklett replied that even if the Belt Line Road was made an exit only, an access easement 

would still be required because the only entrance to the site from the west would be from the 

adjoining property. 

 

Commissioner Linn stated he was in support of the project and understood the neighborhood’s 

concerns and Starbucks’ desire to put a store at the proposed location, but suggested it might be 

prudent to table the item so Starbucks could work with the neighborhood on the design. 

 

Chairman Hand pointed out that the property would be on a ground lease to the applicant and asked 

what the “exit strategy” was should Starbucks leave the site and could the Special Permit be tied to 

Starbucks. 

 

Mr. Shacklett said that the Special Permit for a drive-thru restaurant was tied to the concept plan 

and building elevation and not specifically to a tenant so whoever made use of the site and building 

would have to comply with those plans.   

 

Chairman Hand said he thought the location was perfect for a Starbucks, and felt the plan was 

workable, but wanted Starbucks to dig deeper including adding outdoor seating.  He also suggested 

that shifting the parking to the east and north to allow more landscape area and thought continuing 

the item was acceptable so any changes could be made to the plan. 

 

Commissioner DePuy pointed out that whether or not the site was larger, the applicant had already 

said the store would not be a sit-down restaurant because of the close proximity of the Campbell 

Road, but did think an outdoor seating area would be nice.  She added that because the Belt Line 

Road and US 75 intersection was such a commuter driven area a Starbucks would be ideal for the 

location and suggested letting the applicant have a little more time to work with the adjacent 

property owners on a mutual access agreement. 
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Chairman Hand asked if Ms. DePuy was saying that a delay was needed so the applicant could 

work with the adjacent property owner on a mutual access agreement and with staff on possible 

changes to the landscape requirements. 

 

Commissioner DePuy replied that since the applicant had already done 10 iterations of the plan, the 

only thing she would like to add would be the outdoor seating area.  She added that if the 

Commission was in favor of tabling the item she would prefer that option as opposed to denial. 

 

Commissioner Ferrell concurred with Mr. Springs regarding traffic concerns and was not opposed 

to approving it and have the applicant make any changes to the plan prior to the City Council 

meeting. 

 

Chairman Hand called the applicant forward to comment on the possibility of tabling the item. 

 

Ms. del Valle stated the landlord was battling a deadline and would not give an extension.  She 

added that including an outdoor sitting area would be doable and they could continue to work with 

the adjacent property owner to get a mutual access easement. 

 

Commissioner Springs said he did not see the value in postponing the item and felt it could be 

approved with conditions, which would achieve the same end without slowing the progress of the 

item.  He also wanted to make sure any comments from the Traffic Department regarding the 

impact the Starbucks would have on the intersection of Belt Line Road and US 75. 

 

Mr. Shacklett replied that the Traffic Department had been part of the submittal process from the 

beginning and their comments were reflected in the staff report.  As far as moving the item forward 

to City Council versus tabling, he said any required changes could be added to the motion and the 

motion could state that those changes would have to be made prior to the City Council meeting. 

 

Mr. Chavez added that if the Commission was concerned about the Belt Line Road driveway, a 

condition could be included to close the driveway and a mutual access easement be acquired prior 

to the August 4, 2014, City Council meeting.  At the time, the Council will have a draft copy of the 

minutes from this meeting and the applicant can let them know whether or not they were able to 

obtain the access easement, at which point it will be up the Council to approve or not. 

 

Vice Chair Bright asked what would happen if the item was approved as stated by Mr. Chavez and 

the applicant is not able to obtain the mutual access easement. 

 

Mr. Chavez replied the applicant would make their case to the Council and it would be up to the 

Council to decide whether or not to waive that requirement. 

 

Mr. Shacklett added that the Council could approve even if the access easement was not in place, 

but make that easement a requirement for the platting and site plan approval process.  If the 

applicant cannot accommodate that requirement the site will not be developed or the applicant will 

go back through the process to amend the Special Permit. 
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Ms. del Valle said closing the Belt Line Road driveway would make the site safer as long as the 

mutual access agreement could be obtained, but wanted to know what would happen if the 

agreement could not be obtained. 

 

Chairman Hand said the case would be made to the City Council and they would decide if the Belt 

Line Road driveway should be left as is or closed. 

 

Commissioner Linn pointed out that if the Commission moved forward with Mr. Chavez’ 

recommendation, it would eliminate the possibility of redesigning the landscape berm. 

 

Mr. Chavez said he did not believe narrowing the landscape buffer would provide any additional 

area because there were already conflicts on the site with the access easement so the drive aisle 

could not move any further to the east.  He added that when the staff was reviewing the initial 

submittal, they looked at the proposal from more of a safety standpoint and those concerns and 

possible solutions were reflected in the staff report. 

 

Commissioner DePuy stated there might be some confusion that if the item was passed with the 

two conditions suggested by Mr. Chavez, and the applicant cannot get the access agreement, what 

would happen. 

 

Mr. Chavez replied that the Council could either approve the plan with the Belt Line Road 

driveway open, or deny it all together. 

 

Commissioner Linn asked how much space would be needed for outdoor dining. 

 

Ms. del Valle replied that it would depend on the amount of available space, but approximately 250 

square feet.  Mr. Chavez estimated to be approximately 300 square feet. 
 

Motion: Vice Chair Bright made a motion to recommend approval of Zoning File 14-15 as 

presented with three additional conditions: addition of outdoor seating, the closing of 

the access to Belt Line Road, and obtaining mutual access agreement with neighboring 

property to the west; second by Commissioner DePuy.  Motion approved 5-2 with 

Chairman Hand and Commissioner Maxwell opposed. 

 

ADJOURN  

 

With no further business before the Commission, Chairman Hand adjourned the regular business 

meeting at 9:14 p.m. 

 

 

 

_______________________ 

Barry Hand, Chairman 

City Plan Commission 
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